





Operationalising strategic risk reduction in the Asia-Pacific region: An Australian perspective

Policy brief

Brendan Taylor

January 2024

The Asia-Pacific Strategic Risks project convenes government officials, experts, and practitioners from South Korea, Japan, Australia, and the UK to discuss how changing threat perceptions impact new and ongoing proliferation challenges and what policy solutions can address them, including steps to encourage strategic restraint, greater collaboration and carefully honed nuclear risk reduction diplomacy. This is a joint project between the Asia-Pacific Leadership Network and the European Leadership Network. The opinions articulated in the report represent the views of the author and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Asia-Pacific Leadership Network or the European Leadership Network, or any of their members.

About the Author



Brendan Taylor
Professor of Strategic
Studies and Head of the
Strategic and Defence
Studies Centre (SDSC) at
the Australian National

Professor Taylor is a specialist on great power strategic relations in the Asia-Pacific, East Asian 'flashpoints', and Asian security architecture. He is the author or editor of 13 books, including The Four Flashpoints: How Asia Goes to War (Black Inc, 2018); Dangerous Decade: Taiwan's Security and Crisis Management (IISS, 2019); and Asia's New Geopolitics: Military Power and Regional Order (IISS, 2021). His writings have appeared in such leading journals as Survival, The Washington Quarterly, Australian Foreign Affairs, The Pacific Review, International Affairs and Review of International Studies. He is also an op-ed contributor to such publications as Foreign Policy, The Straits Times, Nikkei Asian Review, The Australian, The Australian Financial Review, The Interpreter, East Asia Forum and The Strategist.

Introduction

Should a major power war erupt in Asia, the prevailing sentiment among Australian strategic observers is that it would most likely stem from inadvertent escalation or 'accidental conflict' rather than a deliberate act or policy choice. Many of these same observers advocate for bolstering deterrence strategies as the primary means to forestall such a catastrophic scenario. This policy paper, however, contends that an unacknowledged tension exists between these two viewpoints, asserting that deterrence strategies may, in fact, heighten the risks of inadvertent escalation rather than mitigate them. To address this tension, this paper proposes that Canberra should place greater emphasis on revitalising and reimagining mechanisms for crisis management and conflict avoidance in the Asian context. This imperative, it argues, necessitates collaboration within a new coalition of regional middle powers, which includes Indonesia, the Philippines, Singapore, South Korea, and Vietnam.

Deterrence strategies may, in fact, heighten the risks of inadvertent escalation rather than mitigate them.

Sleepwalking to war

For the past half-decade, Australian scholars, policy analysts, and officials have increasingly been of the view that the risk of major power conflict in Asia is rising. Encapsulating this sentiment, the then-Secretary of the Australian Department of Home Affairs, Mike Pezzullo, created headlines in April 2021, when observing in a leaked memo to staff that free nations "again hear the beating drums of war" as tensions in this region rise.¹ In a similar vein, Canberra's April 2023 *Defence Strategic Review* observed that "for the first time in 80 years, we must go back to fundamentals, to take a first-principles approach as to how we manage and seek to avoid the highest level of strategic risk we now face as a nation: the prospect of major conflict in the region that directly threatens our national interest".²

Such concerns initially focused, half a decade ago, on the growing risk of a major conflagration on the Korean Peninsula. In February 2018, for instance, former Defence Minister and Australian Ambassador to the United States, Kim Beazley, argued that "without doubt, we are in the most dangerous moment since the armistice that adjourned the Korean War in 1953. A war today could have unimaginable consequences: a catastrophic death toll, missile strikes beyond the Peninsula, the first nuclear bombs to be used in conflict since Hiroshima and Nagasaki. The risk has long been real – and in 2018, with Donald Trump in the White House, it is alarmingly high". Around the same time, as Trump and his North Korean counterpart Kim Jong-Un traded increasingly bellicose threats and insults, former Australian Prime Minister Kevin Rudd assessed that the risk of renewed conflict on the Korean Peninsula had "increased to between 20 and 25 percent".

Although the situation on the Korean Peninsula hasn't markedly improved since — and, indeed, has arguably deteriorated further due to Pyongyang's advancing nuclear, missile, and other military capabilities — the focus of the Australian commentariat and policy circles in recent years has shifted to the possibility of a US-China conflict over Taiwan. Addressing the National Press Club in April 2023, for instance, Australian Foreign Minister Penny Wong observed that "a war over Taiwan would be catastrophic for all. We know that there would be no real winners". Speaking at the same venue only three months later, former Australian Foreign Minister Julie Bishop identified the growing risk of conflict over Taiwan stemming from "shifting relative power in a geostrategic and military sense" as one among four 'megatrends' that are driving rapid and disruptive change for Australia, its region and in the broader international community.

Consistent with enduring characterisations of Australia as a 'frightened country', scholars here have long debated the likely triggers of major power conflict. Some of this work has attracted international attention and acclaim. In arguably the best-known treatise on the causes of war, for example, the Australian historian Geoffrey Blainey argued during the early 1970s that, although the outcomes of major power conflict can often be unintended by those who initiate it, such conflicts have historically been the product of intentional, conscious decisions for war on the part of national leaders. In other words, in Blainey's view there could be no such thing as 'accidental war' or 'inadvertent conflict'. Blainey's contemporary Coral Bell, however, advanced a different perspective. She developed the concept of a 'crisis slide', wherein events could unintentionally spiral out of control through a series

For the past halfdecade, Australian scholars, policy analysts, and officials have increasingly been of the view that the risk of major power conflict in Asia is rising. of inter-state crises which have the effect of narrowing the choices available to decisionmakers and typically culminate in major conflict. Also writing during the early 1970s, Bell argued that such 'crisis slides' preceded both the First and the Second World Wars.⁹

A majority of contemporary Australian observers pointing to the growing risk of major war in Asia favour Bell's interpretation over that offered by Blainey. Most posit that any escalation to conflict will likely be the result of misperception, miscalculation, or mishap, rather than the product of a conscious, rational decision. In a prescient paper published in November 2014, for instance, the late Desmond Ball argued that there are military-technical dynamics present in Northeast Asia which create incentives for parties "to escalate even an unintentional minor conflict". 10 In Ball's view, the vulnerable nature of contemporary Command, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (C4ISR) capabilities heightens the risk of one party using force if they perceive — rightly or wrongly — that an adversary intends to use significant and imminent military action against them, especially if such action is likely to target those capabilities.¹¹ Likewise, the US-based Australian scholar Fiona Cunningham has posited that the diametrically opposing views in Beijing and Washington regarding the feasibility of controlling escalation significantly heighten the risk of crises spilling into full-blown conflict, including across the nuclear threshold.¹²

Such arguments have been made by Australian analysts in relation to both the Korean Peninsula and Taiwan. Writing in September 2017, for example, during a period of heightened tensions between Pyongyang and Washington, former Chief of the Australian Defence Force Chris Barrie likened this situation to that in Europe on the eve of the First World War, when leaders ended up "sleepwalking" into a global conflagration. Barrie's use of the term "sleepwalking" drew directly from the work of another Australian historian, Christopher Clark, whose award winning book on the causes of World War One attributed this conflict to the actions of weak leaders who took what they regarded as calculated steps, but ultimately were unaware of the horrors that they would unleash.14 In the more recent case of the Korean Peninsula, Barrie saw similar potential for two "megalomaniac leaders" with "tin ears" — Trump and Kim - to engage in acts of miscalculation, misadventure, or poorly judged provocation, all with uncertain outcomes. This danger was exacerbated, in Barrie's view, by a US desire to demonstrate the credibility of its extended nuclear deterrent guarantee to allies, coupled with a lack of reliable intelligence about North Korea. Consistent with Clark's historical metaphor, Barrie saw potential for other powers — including China, Japan and possibly even Russia - to become entrapped in a conflict that none of them wanted but from which they ultimately couldn't escape given the larger strategic considerations at play, should this combustible situation ignite.

Hugh White, an Australian academic and former senior Defence official, has similarly embraced Clark's 'sleepwalking' logic. Indeed, his third in a trilogy of works published in the prominent Quarterly Essay series was entitled "Sleepwalk to War: Australia's Unthinking Alliance with America". Writing elsewhere, and specifically with reference to the prospects for a conflict over Taiwan, White sees the US and China engaged in a classic power political contest over the future shape of the international order that is centred

around this long-disputed island of 24 million people. In his view, "neither side wants to go to war, but both sides think that the possibility of a clash will serve their wider strategic aims".16 According to White's logic, China's larger strategic ambition is to usurp America to become the leading power in Asia – now the world's most economically dynamic region - whereas the US wants to preserve the dominant position that it has enjoyed here during the period since the Second World War. While both sides continue to talk up their willingness to go to war in defence of these larger goals, White's view is that they are doing so primarily with the aim of convincing the other to back down without a fight. Given the significance of the stakes involved, however, he believes it unlikely that either side will do so. And as tensions continue to escalate, he maintains that Beijing and Washington will ultimately face a choice between a humiliating backdown or actually going to war - most likely over Taiwan, given the stated willingness of both sides to use force in the island's defence. White's assessment, based upon the course of previous cases of power politics dating back to the Peloponnesian Wars of Ancient Greece, is that Beijing and Washington will most likely opt for conflict over a humiliating concession that could fatally undermine their overall strategic position in Asia.

Deterrence ascendant

There has been some recognition on the part of recent Australian governments regarding the growing risks of inadvertent escalation. In its 2017 'Foreign Policy White Paper', for instance, the Turnbull Government committed to the promotion of confidence-building measures designed to reduce the risks of miscommunication and escalation to conflict in the cyber domain.¹⁷ Since November 2020, Australia has also co-chaired (with the Philippines) ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) workshops on the subject of nuclear risk reduction.¹⁸ Foreign Minister Penny Wong has publicly urged Beijing to reciprocate calls from the Biden administration to establish 'guardrails' designed to prevent an increasingly fraught Sino-American rivalry from spilling into conflict. She has reportedly even raised this issue privately with her Chinese counterpart.19 In her aforementioned National Press Club address, Wong also spoke of the balance that must be struck between "strategic reassurance through diplomacy"20 and military deterrence if conflict is to be avoided and stability preserved, particularly in relation to Taiwan. Echoing Wong, though arguably not going quite as far, Prime Minister Anthony Albanese observed during his June 2023 keynote address to the IISS Shangri-La Dialogue in Singapore that such "guardrails are absolutely necessary – while not being entirely sufficient".21

Indeed, in recent years the emphasis given to deterrence in Australian foreign and defence policy has significantly outweighed that afforded to reassurance and diplomacy. To be sure, deterrence is an enduring idea in Australian strategic thought. While cautioning against embracing deterrence as a starting point for defence planning and force structure development, for instance, the 1986 'Dibb Review' observed that deterrence could still constitute a useful element of Australia's overall defence strategy and, indeed, that it should ultimately be an eventual outcome of detailed planning and preparations. Australian strategic analyst, Ross Babbage, was considerably less circumspect during the late 2000s when advocating for a strategy of "offensive deterrence" that could provide his country with the capacity to "rip an arm off any major Asian power" that sought to attack it.

After more than a decade in abeyance, the concept of deterrence returned to centre stage in the Morrison Government's July 2020 'Defence Strategic Update', which included deterring actions against Australian interests as one of three primary objectives for Defence planning.24 The April 2023 'Defence Strategic Review' subsequently devoted an entire chapter to the concept, outlining elsewhere the range of internal and external balancing measures that Australia has already or will undertake to enhance its defence capabilities relative to higher-level threats.²⁵ Internally, Australia's annual defence expenditure is poised to exceed \$A50 billion for the first time in the nation's history, while Canberra has also announced its intention to acquire potent new military capabilities including nuclear-powered submarines and long-range missiles.²⁶ Externally, Australia is significantly deepening existing alliances and partnerships – such as those with the United States and Japan - and forging new ones, such as the September 2021 Australia-United Kingdom-United States (AUKUS) trilateral partnership and the reinvigorated Quadrilateral Strategic Dialogue (or QUAD) between Australia, India, Japan and the US.27

The emphasis given to deterrence in Australian foreign and defence policy has significantly outweighed that afforded to reassurance and diplomacy.

Risk reduction

Deterrence is regarded by many, if not most, Australian observers as the only viable approach for preventing major power war in Asia. In February 2023, a group of prominent analysts jointly published a statement addressing the rising risks of conflict, in which they observed that "Australia must equip itself for the age of crisis. It should plan for war in the near, medium and long term, understanding that a stronger Australia would help deter conflict by raising the risks and costs of war for the CCP. The key to avoiding conflict is deterrence".28 Yet assessments such as these assume rational calculation on the part of involved parties and overlook the extent to which deterrence tends to increase, rather than ameliorate, the risks of inadvertent escalation. This represents an unacknowledged tension in current Australian foreign and strategic policy given that, as noted previously, inadvertent escalation is also widely regarded by Australian analysts as the most likely trigger of major power conflict in Asia.

There has certainly been a spike in dangerous encounters at sea and in the air during the period that the US and its allies have adopted increasingly robust deterrence strategies vis-à-vis China. According to La Trobe University academic Rebecca Strating, for instance, an alarming 79 incidents at sea occurred between both military and non-military vessels operating in the Asia-Pacific during the period from 2010-2022.29 In recent years, Chinese and Australian military vessels and aircraft have been involved in several such encounters, including in May 2019, when Australian Army attack helicopters were targeted with lasers from Chinese fishing vessels during night time exercises; in June 2022 when a Chinese fighter jet released flares and small pieces of metal (or chaff) near an Australian military aircraft; and in November 2023 when a Chinese destroyer used its sonar while Navy divers from the HMAS Toowoomba were in the water, subjecting them to sonar pulses.30

The preeminent Cold War strategic thinker Thomas Schelling illuminated the nexus between deterrence and inadvertent escalation when observing during the 1960s that "it is really better to consider the more 'accidental' kind of war - the war that arises out of inadvertence or panic or misunderstanding or false alarm, not by cool premeditation – as the deterrence problem and not one unrelated to deterrence".31 Schelling did argue that the credibility of deterrent threats could potentially be enhanced by deliberately creating a risk of war wherein the issuer was not completely in control of whether or not they would ultimately carry their threats out - a dynamic that he famously referred to as the "threat that leaves something to chance". 32 However, he also advocated for the use of a variety of risk reduction measures - "delaying mechanisms, safety devices, double-check and consultation procedures, conservative rules for responding to alarms and communication failure, and in general both institutions and mechanisms for avoiding unauthorized firing or a hasty reaction to untoward events"33 - to reduce the risk of accidental conflict and stabilise deterrence. And he emphasised the critical importance of ensuring that, should war break out, the adversaries would remain able to communicate clearly.34

The Cuban Missile of October 1962 provided the catalyst which prompted the US and the Soviet Union to embrace such risk reduction measures. The year following that near-fatal exchange, they famously agreed to a hotline – known formally as the 'Direct

Deterrence is regarded by many, if not most, Australian observers as the only viable approach for preventing major power war in Asia. Communications Link' (DCL) – to facilitate more timely crisis communication between Moscow and Washington. ³⁵ A decade later, in May 1972, the US and the Soviet Union signed an 'Incidents at Sea Agreement' (INCSEA) designed to reduce the risks of dangerous encounters when vessels from their respective navies were operating in close proximity. The INCSEA had the desired effective, substantially reducing the number of such encounters between Soviet and American vessels. Its success later served as inspiration for similar mechanisms elsewhere, including the 1998 US-China 'agreement on establishing a consultation mechanism to strengthen military maritime safety'. ³⁶

Despite the widespread view that the risks of inadvertent escalation in Asia are rising, there is currently very little enthusiasm for such measures amongst Australian observers. Responding to Foreign Minister Wong's support for the establishment of Sino-American 'guardrails', for example, Hugh White observed: "she surely understands that the chances of these bitter adversaries agreeing on measures to de-escalate their rivalry are very low, as long as the underlying issues between them remain unresolved, as they do. She must also understand that within two years there may well be a new administration in the White House – or a recent administration restored - which would make those chances even lower".37 Richard Maude, another former senior official and policy advisor concurs: "Beijing isn't keen on specific guardrails, either – it fears these would legitimise US behaviour it regards as provocative. China doesn't want to have to manage incidents in the South China Sea, for example, it just wants the US out of the area. Nor do crisis hotlines get much of a workout. Beijing wouldn't take calls from US military leadership during the spy balloon drama in January, for example, because to do so would acknowledge there was, in fact, a crisis. In Beijing's world view, China never creates crises, other countries simply overreact".38

In his recent book, The Echidna Strategy, the Lowy Institute's Sam Roggeveen comes closest to recognising the risks associated with Australia's emerging deterrence posture. By developing the military capabilities to strike targets on the Chinese mainland, he argues that Canberra is putting itself in a dangerous and disadvantageous position by substantially increasing the incentives for Beijing to escalate against Australia in the case of conflict. Given the stark power asymmetries between the two countries, Roggeveen contends, Australia will inevitably come out worse off from such an exchange, especially if Beijing feels cornered into responding with overwhelming military force to an Australian strike against the Chinese mainland. Drawing inspiration from a combination of Cold War Europe's strategy of 'non-offensive defence' and Taiwan's so-called 'Porcupine strategy', Roggeveen calls upon Canberra to explicitly repudiate any capacity to hit the Chinese mainland and to instead focus its energies and resources upon building a defence force designed to protect Australian territory and other more geographically proximate interests.³⁹ Once again, however, risk reduction measures of the kind proposed by Schelling do not feature in the predominantly military solution Roggeveen proposes.

Prospects

For at least three reasons, the deep-seated scepticism regarding Beijing's willingness to meaningfully buy into risk reduction measures deserves closer examination.

First, it is important to keep in mind that China remains relatively new to the theory and practice of crisis management. This is an area where the US and Europe have decades, if not centuries, of experience to draw upon.⁴⁰ By contrast, as the Harvard sinologist Alastair Iain Johnston has documented, Chinese scholars and practitioners only began seriously studying crisis management in the late 1990s and early 2000s. This interest was in large part motivated by a series of Sino-American stand offs, including the 1995-96 Taiwan Strait crisis, the accidental US bombing of the Chinese embassy in Belgrade, and the April 2001 EP-3 crisis where a Chinese fighter jet collided with an American surveillance aircraft operating over the South China Sea. In the period since that time, a relatively large body of literature has developed, much of it drawing direct inspiration from American crisis management scholarship.41 Moreover, Chinese scholars working in this area have shown capacity for self-reflection and criticism through recognising, for instance, the role of Beijing's convoluted decision-making processes and stove-piped intelligence architecture as factors that are detrimental to effective Sino-American crisis management. The extent to which these views have percolated into the upper echelons of the Chinese leadership, however, remains unclear.42

Second, while Beijing continues to appear reluctant to reciprocate the Biden administration's calls to establish 'quardrails' notwithstanding what seemed a cordial November 2023 Leaders' summit where the Chinese at least agreed to re-open military-tomilitary communications which had been frozen for more than a year⁴³ – this stance is not necessarily set in stone and could yet evolve over time, especially in response to a major strategic crisis. During the early years of the Cold War, for instance, the Soviet Union displayed a similar reticence regarding crisis management and avoidance mechanisms. The Cuban Missile Crisis marked a significant turning point which, as noted above, led to the establishment of a high-level hotline in 1963. This mechanism was used to good effect in subsequent crises, including during the Arab-Israeli War of 1967 which threatened to inadvertently draw the superpowers into direct conflict on behalf of their respective allies.44

Third, an overemphasis upon Sino-American crisis management and avoidance mechanisms obscures the extent to which Beijing has already bought into risk reduction measures more generally. In July 2022, for instance, a high-level meeting between Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi and Vietnam's Deputy Prime Minister Pham Binh Minh produced agreement to speed up the implementation of a hotline for managing fishing incidents between the two countries.⁴⁵ In May 2023, a hotline connecting the Chinese and Japanese defence establishments, which had been agreed to half a decade previously, became operational. 46 In June 2023, China and Singapore also agreed to establish a new hotline formally known as a 'secure defence telephone link' - connecting their respective Defence establishments.⁴⁷ A hotline between China and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), designed to prevent accidental collisions in the South China Sea from escalating, has also been agreed to and planning is reportedly underway to test this mechanism.⁴⁸

The deep-seated scepticism regarding Beijing's willingness to meaningfully buy into risk reduction measures deserves closer examination.

Securing Beijing's buy-in is certainly critical to the present and future crisis risk reduction measures in Asia. This is not only because of China's significant economic and strategic weight, but also due to its direct involvement in a number of the region's most protracted territorial disputes. That said, there remains a need to engage other regional powers too.

This is especially so on the Korean Peninsula, where the risk of inadvertent escalation remains high due to this flashpoint's enduring historical animosities, its complex balance of military power, and its combustible strategic geography - conflicts across land borders have the potential to escalate more quickly than those in maritime environments due to a phenomenon known as the "stopping power of water". 49 Despite these substantial challenges, however, Korean risk reduction measures remain fragile. Since September 1971, when the first hotline between the two Koreas was established, more than 50 such measures have been put in place.50 However, these measures have unfortunately tended to stall during periods of tension; this occurred in June 2020 and again in April 2023, after Pyongyang unilaterally cut off all communication links with Seoul.⁵¹ Similarly, in November 2023 Seoul responded to North Korea's launch of a military reconnaissance satellite by partially suspending the 'inter-Korean Comprehensive Military Agreement (CMA)', that the leaders of the two sides, Kim Jong Un and Moon Jae-In, agreed to at their September 2018 summit. Responding within a matter of days to Seoul's partial suspension, Pyongyang completely abrogated the CMA.52

Policy recommendations: A middle power moment?

Amidst an intensification of strategic rivalries across Asia, there is a growing risk of inadvertent escalation. This risk is widely recognised by Australian strategic observers. However, an under-acknowledged tension exists between this recognition and the greater emphasis that is currently placed on deterrence in Australian foreign and defence policy. To resolve this tension, Australian policy should balance an increased focus upon deterrence with greater advocacy for crisis management and avoidance mechanisms designed to reduce the risks of inadvertent escalation and accidental conflict.

The Albanese Government's public support for US efforts to establish Sino-American 'guardrails' suggests that Canberra is somewhat cognisant of this tension. However, the risk of inadvertent escalation extends beyond the US-China relationship and greater attention also needs to be given to reinvigorating, and possibly even reimagining, other regional risk reduction measures especially on the Korean Peninsula and across the Taiwan Strait.

While it is encouraging that Australian Foreign Minister Penny Wong has reportedly urged her Chinese counterpart to reciprocate the Biden administration's calls to establish 'guardrails', Australia lacks the requisite diplomatic heft to undertake this task alone. Instead, Canberra should work in collaboration with other Asian middle powers who have a similar interest in avoiding major power conflict given the unimaginable human and financial costs that such a conflict would likely entail - especially if it were to escalate beyond the nuclear threshold. Members of this new middle power coalition might potentially include Indonesia, the Philippines, Singapore, South Korea, and Vietnam. One interesting question to ponder here is whether the United Kingdom could also potentially put its shoulder to the wheel, adding further substance to its socalled 'Indo-Pacific tilt' in the process. The reticence that some of the region's other middle powers – namely Indonesia and Malaysia - have expressed regarding AUKUS provides reason for caution.⁵³ Nonetheless, it remains a possibility worth considering, especially given London's considerable sway in Washington and so-called 'soft power' influence elsewhere in the region, especially in parts of Southeast Asia.54

The grouping could begin modestly by conducting a through stocktake of existing crisis management and avoidance mechanisms in Asia. This task could be undertaken as a collaboration between leading academic institutions and/or think tanks in some (or all) of the countries concerned. The stocktake would provide a comprehensive overview of existing regional risk reduction measures, highlighting which are currently operative and those that have atrophied, as well as areas of possible redundancy, and potential gaps for future investment.

Through this stocktake, the coalition of Asian middle powers could then prioritise which regional crisis management and avoidance mechanisms would benefit from some reinvigoration. The Cross-Strait hotline which was agreed to by Chinese leader Xi Jinping and Taiwanese leader Ma Ying-jeou during their historic November 2015 meeting in Singapore stands as an obvious example here. This mechanism has been dormant since the inauguration of the independence-leaning Tsai Ing-wen Government in mid-2016, notwithstanding a significant rise in Cross-Strait tensions that has included Chinese military ships and aircraft operating increasingly

Canberra should work in collaboration with other Asian middle powers who have a similar interest in avoiding major power conflict.

closer to Taiwan.⁵⁵ Likewise, the group could also advocate for the more consistent use of inter-Korean mechanisms, especially during times of tension when they are needed most.

This middle power coalition could identify areas where new crisis management and avoidance mechanisms should be developed. Once potential area is in the cyber domain, where such measures are desperately needed but remain next to non-existent. For instance, the grouping could develop new guidelines – or 'rules of the road' – for how cyber capabilities should (and should not) be used for military purposes.

Finally, rather than adding yet another 'minilateral' grouping to an already overcrowded regional security architecture, this middle power coalition could collaborate to advance its agenda through existing Asian multilateral institutions, such as the East Asia Summit (EAS), the ASEAN Defence Ministers Plus (ADMM+) process or the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF).

References

- See Andrew Greene, 'Home Affairs Secretary Mike Pezzullo warns "drums of war" are beating in a message to staff', ABC News, 26 April 2021, https://www.abc.net. au/news/2021-04-26/mike-pezzullo-home-affairs-wardefence-force/100096418#
- 2 Australian Government, *National Defence: Defence Strategic Review* (Canberra, ACT: Commonwealth of Australia, 2023), p.17.
- 3 Kim Beazley and L. Gordon Flake, 'North Korea's missile stand-off', Australian Foreign Affairs, issue 2, February 2018, pp.27-28.
- 4 Kevin Rudd, 'Chances of a second Korean War between 20 and 25 percent', Sydney Morning Herald, 3 September 2017, https://www.smh.com.au/opinion/chancesof-second-korean-war-between-20-and-25-per-cent-20170903-gy9znq.html
- 5 Senator the Hon. Penny Wong, Minister for Foreign Affairs, 'National Press Club Address, Australian interests in a regional balance of power', 17 April 2023, https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/penny-wong/speech/national-press-club-address-australian-interests-regional-balance-power
- 6 The Hon. Julie Bishop, 'Australia and the World', Australian National University Australian Studies Institute 2023 Annual Lecture, National Press Club of Australia, 26 July 2023, https://ausi.anu.edu.au/events/australia-and-world-2023-annual-lecture-hon-julie-bishop
- 7 This characterisation is most often associated with the title of a book written by a former head of the Australian Department of Foreign Affairs. See Alan Renouf, *The* Frightened Country (South Melbourne: MacMillan, 1979).
- 8 Geoffrey Blainey, *The Causes of War* (New York: The Free Press, 1973), p.144-145.
- 9 Coral Bell, The Conventions of Crisis: A study in Diplomatic Management (London, Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press for the Royal Institute of International Affairs, 1971), pp.14-15.
- 10 Robert Ayson and Desmond Ball, 'Escalation in North Asia: A Strategic Challenge for Australia', *The Centre of Gravity series*, November 2014, https://sdsc.bellschool.anu.edu.au/experts-publications/publications/1825/escalation-northeast-asia-strategic-challenge-australia
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Fiona S. Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, 'Dangerous Confidence? Chinese Views on Nuclear Escalation', *International Security*, vol.44, no.2, Fall 2019, pp.61-109.
- 13 Roger Bradbury, Chris Barrie and Dmitry Brizhinev, 'The West is sleepwalking to war with North Korea', Australian Financial Review, 3 September 2017, https://www.afr.com/opinion/the-west-is-sleepwalking-to-war-with-north-korea-20170903-gy9o3w

- 14 Christopher M. Clark, *The Sleepwalkers: how Europe went to war in 1914* (New York: Harper, 2013).
- 15 See Hugh White, 'Sleepwalk to War: Australia's Unthinking Alliance with America', *Quarterly Essay*, issue 86, 2022.
- 16 Hugh White, 'Reality Check: Taiwan cannot be defended', Australian Foreign Affairs, issue 14, February 2022, p.7.
- 17 Australian Government, 2017 Foreign Policy White Paper, https://www.dfat.gov.au/publications/minisite/2017foreign-policy-white-paper/pdf/2017foreign-policy-white-paper.pdf
- 18 See Assistant Minister for Foreign Affairs, The Hon. Tim Watts, 'Remarks to ARF Nuclear Risk Reduction Workshop', 22 March 2023, https://ministers.dfat.gov.au/minister/tim-watts/speech/remarks-arf-nuclear-risk-reduction-workshop
- 19 Andrew Tillet, 'US, China need guardrails to manage tensions: Wong', Australian Financial Review, 7 December 2022, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/us-chinaneed-guardrails-to-manage-tensions-wong-20221207p5c4jt
- 20 Wong, 'National Press Club Address, Australian interests in a regional balance of power.'
- 21 Prime Minister of Australia, The Hon. Anthony Albanese MP, Speech to the IISS Shangri-La Dialogue, 3 June 2023, https://www.pm.gov.au/media/iiss-shangri-la-dialogue
- 22 Review of Australia's defence capabilities, Report to the Minister for Defence by Mr Paul Dibb (Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service, March 1986), p.36.
- 23 Ross Babbage, 'Learning to Walk Amongst Giants: The New Defence White Paper', *Security Challenges*, vol.4, no.1, Autumn 2008, p.18.
- 24 The other two being 'to shape Australia's strategic environment' and 'to respond with credible military force when required.' See Australian Government, Department of Defence, 2020 Defence Strategic Update (Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2020), pp.24-25.
- 25 Australian Government, National Defence, pp.37-40.
- 26 Andrew Tillet, 'Submarine bill swells as defence spending shoots past \$50b', Australian Financial Review, 9 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/submarine-bill-swells-as-defence-spending-shoots-past-50b-20230504-p5d5ht#:~:text=Establishing%20the%20 bureaucracy%20and%20training,first%20time%20in%20 2023%2D24
- 27 For further reading see Charles Edel, 'The AUKUS Wager', Foreign Affairs, 4 August 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/aukus-wager

- 28 Alan Finkel, Peter Jennings, Lavina Lee, Mick Ryan and Lesley Seebeck, 'Red Alert: Joint Expert Statement Independent National Security Review', Sydney Morning Herald and The Age, February 2023, https://www.smh. com.au/interactive/hub/media/tearout-excerpt/14565/ communique_Day2.pdf
- 29 Rebecca Strating, 'Assessing Military and Non-Military Incidents at Sea in the Asia-Pacific', Asia-Pacific Leadership Network (APLN), July 2023, https://www.apln.network/projects/maritimeincidents/assessing-military-and-non-military-incidents-at-in-the-asia-pacific
- 30 See Euan Graham, 'Australian pilots hit with lasers during Indo-Pacific exercise', The Strategist, 28 May 2019, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/australian-pilots-hit-with-lasers-during-indo-pacific-exercise/; Rachel Clun and Sumeyya llanbey, "Escalation of overt aggression": Chinese fighter jet fired flares at Australian RAAF plane', Sydney Morning Herald, 5 June 2022, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/australian-plane-in-very-dangerous-incident-with-chinese-fighter-jet-20220605-p5ar55.html; and Australian Government, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Defence The Hon. Richard Marles MP, 'Unsafe and unprofessional interaction with PLA-N', Media Release, 18 November 2023, https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/media-releases/2023-11-18/unsafe-and-unprofessional-interaction-pla-n
- 31 Thomas C. Schelling, *Arms and Influence* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2020), pp.229-230.
- 32 Thomas C. Schelling, *The Strategy of Conflict*, 2nd ed (Cambridge, MA and London: Harvard University Press, 1980), pp.187-203.
- 33 ibid, p.231.
- 34 Ibid, pp.263-264.
- 35 For further reading see Desmond Ball, 'Improving Communications Links between Moscow and Washington', *Journal of Peace Research*, vol.28, no.2, May 1991, pp.135-159.
- 36 For further reading see David F. Winkler, 'The Evolution and Significance of the 1972 Incidents at Sea Agreement', *Journal of Strategic Studies*, vol.28, no.2, April 2005, pp.361-377.
- 37 Hugh White, 'Penny Wong's next big fight', *The Monthly*, April 2023, https://www.themonthly.com.au/issue/2023/april/hugh-white/penny-wong-s-next-big-fight
- 38 Richard Maude, 'Why China relations need the guardrails on them', *Australian Financial Review*, 14 April 2023, https://www.afr.com/policy/foreign-affairs/why-china-relations-need-the-guardrails-on-them-20230412-p5czyb
- 39 Sam Roggeveen, *The Echidna Strategy: Australia's* Search for Power and Peace (Collingwood, VIC: La Trobe University Press, 2023), pp.161-166.
- 40 For further reading see Schelling, *Arms and Influence*, pp.260-264.

- 41 Alastair Iain Johnston, 'The Evolution of Interstate Security Crisis-Management Theory and Practice in China', *Naval War College Review*, vol.69, no.1, Winter 2016, pp.29-44.
- 42 For further reading see Michael D. Swaine, 'Crisis Management and the Taiwan Situation: Chinese Views and Conflict Avoidance', Chinese Leadership Monitor, issue 76, Summer 2023, https://www.prcleader.org/post/crisis-management-and-the-taiwan-situation-chinese-views-and-conflict-avoidance
- 43 'Joe Biden and Xi Jinping rediscover the joy of talking. Good', *The Economist*, 16 November 2023, https://www.economist.com/china/2023/11/16/joe-biden-and-xi-jinping-rediscover-the-joy-of-talking-good
- 44 See Eszter Simon and Agnes Simon, 'Trusting Through the Moscow-Washington Hotline: A Role Theoretical Explanation of the Hotline's Contribution to Crisis Stability', *Journal of Global Security Studies*, vol.5, issue 4, October 2020, pp.663-667.
- 45 Teddy Ng, 'Vietnam agrees on fishing hotline with China but pace of trade "slow", South China Morning Post, 14 July 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/ diplomacy/article/3185236/vietnam-agrees-fishinghotline-china-pace-trade-slow
- 46 Michael Macarthur Bosack, 'The significance of the new Japan-China defense hotline', *The Japan Times*, 19 May 2023, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2023/05/19/commentary/japan-commentary/china-japan-hotline/
- 47 Lim Min Zhang, 'Singapore, China ink pact to set up bilateral defence hotline', *The Straits Times*, 1 June 2023, https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/singapore-china-ink-deal-to-set-up-bilateral-defence-hotline
- 48 Nana Shibata and Bobby Nugroho, 'ASEAN and China aim for South China Sea "hotline" trial in 2023', *Nikkei Asia*, 10 March 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/South-China-Sea/ASEAN-and-China-aim-for-South-China-Sea-hotline-trial-in-2023
- 49 John J. Mearsheimer, *The Tragedy of Great Power Politics* (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 2001), pp.114-119.
- 50 For further reading see Chung-in Moon and Seung-Chan Boo, 'Hotlines between Two Koreas: Status, Limitations, and Future Tasks', *Journal for Peace and Nuclear Disarmament*, vol.4, no.51, 2021, pp.192-200.
- 51 Jon Herskovitz and Sangmi Cha, 'North Korea cuts phone link with South after slamming "traitors", The Japan Times, 10 April 2023, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/ news/2023/04/10/asia-pacific/north-korea-cuts-phonelink/
- 52 Colin Zwirko, 'North Korea scraps military deal with South, vows to deploy weapons to border', NK News, 23 November 2023, https://www.nknews.org/2023/11/ north-korea-scraps-military-deal-with-south-vows-toresume-all-activity/

- 53 For further reading see Susannah Patton, 'Are Australia's neighbours ready for AUKUS?", Australian Financial Review, 3 March 2023, https://www.afr.com/policy/foreign-affairs/are-australia-s-neighbours-ready-for-aukus-20230301-p5colo
- 54 See Thomas Wilkins, "Tilting" the balance: An evaluation of Britain's strategic approach to the Indo-Pacific', International Political Science Review, 9 October 2023, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/01925121231195605
- 55 Ben Lewis, 'China's Recent ADIZ violations have changed the status quo in the Taiwan Strait', *Asia Unbound*, 10 February 2023, https://www.cfr.org/blog/chinas-recent-adiz-violations-have-changed-status-quo-taiwan-strait

The European Leadership Network (ELN) is an independent, non-partisan, pan-European NGO with a network of nearly 200 past, present and future European leaders working to provide practical real-world solutions to political and security challenges.

The Asia-Pacific Leadership Network for Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Disarmament (APLN) is a network of former- and currently-serving political, diplomatic and military leaders, as well as senior government officials, scholars and opinion leaders across the Asia-Pacific region.

Contact

Published by the European Leadership Network and the Asia-Pacific Leadership Network, February 2024

European Leadership Network (ELN) 8 St James's Square London, UK, SE1Y 4JU

Asia-Pacific Leadership Network (APLN) 4th fl., 116, Pirundae-ro, Jongno-gu Seoul, ROK, 03035

@theELN | europeanleadershipnetwork.org @APLNofficial | apln.network

Published under the Creative Commons Attribution-Share Alike 4 (

© The ELN and the APLN 2024

The opinions articulated in this report represent the views of the authors, and do not necessarily reflect the position of the European Leadership Network, the Asia-Pacific Leadership Network, or any of their members.





